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The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, November 6, 2014, in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Donna Jo McDaniel
The Honorable Judge Joe Williams
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
County Sheriff William Mullen
Dr. Claire Walker

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden LaToya Warren, Marion Damick, Dr. Joseph Aloysius, Erin Dalton and other interested parties.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mrs. Marion Damick reminded the Board of the following:
· Commended the executive action put forth at previous meeting, which will give the board more data regarding the programs throughout the jail.
· Suggested that the Controller’s Office consider putting the commissary fund money, supported by the inmates and their families, into an interest bearing fund to get the most benefit from the money put forth. 
· Stated that she hopes that the Controller’s Office has received all the information requested from Corizon and that the board and public may soon see the results from their audit.
· Stated that it is a step in the right direction that a good number of part-time Correctional Officers were made full-time. 
· Informed the board that the Chaplain’s office is distributing reading glasses for the inmates. As Ms. Damick recalled these were paid for in the past by the Inmate Welfare Fund and was wondering why this was not renewed. 
· Noted that in looking at the quote from the Executive Actions it contained a request for funds pertaining to recreational supplies to include poker and pinochle cards. Ms. Damick expressed her concern that supplying these may encourage gambling which she feels would be inappropriate.

 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
A motion to approve the minutes of November 6, 2014 by Austin Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen were approved by the board.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Judge McDaniel stated that the Jail’s Health Services Administrator and Director of Nursing, employed by Corizon, have resigned.  These full-time positions are vacant.   Dr. Walker asked if negotiations with Corizon are continuing in the absence of the Health Services Administrator.  Judge McDaniel responded that she terminated those discussions pending the appointment of a new Administrator
Judge McDaniel announced that the in-Jail and in-community Batterers’ Intervention Program has been strengthened with the aid of representatives of agencies and the courts.  A new provider, Family Services of Western Pennsylvania, was chosen through an RFP process.  County Department of Human Services is contributing funds.  Previously, participants, mostly very poor, paid this share program costs.

WARDEN’S REPORT
Warden Harper informed the Board that Deputy Warden William Emerick will retire from his position as the Deputy Warden of the Allegheny County Jail on December 13, 2014 after 32 years of serving. 
Dr. Walker asked the Warden to address the high failure rate of residents who take the GED exam.  She stated that she is aware that the exam has been changed by the certifying body and that this has caused problems, but that unless the problems are addressed they won’t be solved.  Warden Harper said the problem will definitely be addressed.  Deputy Warden Warren joined in to say that the Jail Collaborative is currently working to upgrade both the GED preparation curriculum and the quality of instruction.

EXECUTIVE ACTIONS:
Deputy Warren respectfully requested:
· Funds in the amount of $176,595.00 for the Batterers Intervention Program with Family Services as the provider recommended by the jail. The contract for Family Services would run from January 1st through December 31st. As stated there are 2 employees already trained, 1 in training and 2 to enter training for the program.
· For the supply of Zone 2 Bus Tickets totaling $20,000.00.  These bus tickets are provided to inmates discharged and have no means to make it to their next destination.
· Recreational Supplies for inmates on Levels 2 and 5 via BSN Sports totaling $5107.58(documentation included to break down requests). Deputy Warren indicated that she would remove any items on the supply list which to which board members objected; no objections were stated.
· To obtain $10,000.00 to fund the catering for conclusion events for those inmates who participate in the jail program pods (Reentry, Hope and Drug and Alcohol Programs).
A motion to approve these requests were made by Dr. Walker and seconded by Austin Davis, and approved by the board.

OLD BUSINESS:
None

NEW BUSINESS:

· Presentation on data available to board members from the Jail Collaborative Application by Erin Dalton, Deputy Director of the County Department of Human Services, and Emily Kulick, Supervising Analyst at DHS:

	Ms. Dalton explained that DHS staff under her direction have created and implemented a data system – known as the Jail Collaborative Application -- that is able to collect and report information on people served by the Jail and Alternative Housing, other parts of the criminal justice system, and the Department of Human Services and other key social agencies.  Combining all of these sources of information can give decision-makers real and consistent pictures of what happens to the individuals who come into and out of their systems.  

The data system is designed to help the Allegheny County Jail Collaborative plan, fund, and implement programs that increase public safety and decrease unnecessary costs of the criminal justice system.   The Collaborative is a consortium of the Jail, the courts, the Department of Human Services, and Department of Health.  Its mission is to consolidate the power and resources of these county forces to end recidivism; that is, the revolving door into the Jail through which people return again and again.   One weapon in this war is good, consistent, carefully analyzed data capable of comparing outcomes of agencies and services.

Ms. Dalton and Ms. Kulick provided charts displaying the data which could be available to board members on a regular basis. The key outcome that the board will be able to look at is recidivism:  Which programs work for which people to increase the likelihood that they will remain safely in the community and not come back to Jail.  

CORIZON:

Dr. Aloysius referred to an accounting of health services provided in September previously sent to board members. Clinic visit numbers have been more consistent since January of this year.  The Warden’s guidance and willingness to help move patients in and out of the clinic has helped improve timeliness.  New personnel have been trained and the medical assistants have increased the speed of the process.  The infirmary has been busy and mental health admissions are up.

In response to an earlier discussion about the lack of inclusion of health information from the Jail in the Jail Collaborative Application data system, Dr. Aloysius informed the board that he was willing to help ensure that the Jail Collaborative and Corizon work together to produce positive outcomes for people in the Jail. 
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COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
• Female Offenders- the Board was informed that the new facility in West Homestead is in its final stages. This new facility will add 42 more female beds to the agency. They are in the process of hiring a new director for the ACTA as well as the new program in the new facility. There has been a problem with housing in releasing residents with no place to go. A new drug and alcohol counseling and mental health counseling outpatient program has been approved to help.
• House Arrest – At the end of September 2014 there were 788 offenders on electronic monitors which saved 17,601 jail days. During the month 115 participants completed the program and 14 removed for violations. The department collected $130,386.50 during September in program fees.
• The Renewal Center – In last two weeks have been through three audits in which ratings were excellent. They received a 100% on their mandatory and non-mandatory standards during an audit by American Correctional Association. This month they are conducting a food drive for St. Vincent De Paul to help the community during the holidays.
• Goodwill – There have been some facility upgrades which included glass block in all the windows, a temporary gym, and a magnet locking door for security which is soon to be installed.

ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Dr. Claire Walker was approved by the Board.
Respectfully submitted,


Chelsa Wagner
Secretary







